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April 27, 2006 

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is an ordinance amending King County Ordinance 5292 for residential streets in the Kingsgate area.  This ordinance shall update Schedule 14, which prohibits any person from parking at all times on certain streets in unincorporated King County. 

The office complex of Merit Financial, a commercial business, is located at the southeast corner of NE 128th Street and 139th Avenue NE.  Merit Financial has limited on-site parking.  A number of their employees regularly choose to park along NE 128th Street and 139th Avenue NE rather than use the off-site parking facility and shuttle service provided by the business.  These roadways are narrow collector streets with gravel shoulders, steep embankments, and several acute curves.  The parking along the narrow shoulder areas has resulted in numerous traffic safety complaints by residents, commuters, and King County Sheriff’s deputies.  These safety complaints include, but are not limited to:  pedestrians being forced to walk in the roadway, vehicle doors opening into oncoming traffic, parked vehicles straddling the existing fog line and parked vehicles encroaching into the traveled way.

Initially, business owners on the south side of NE 128th Street contacted the King County Department of Transportation to complain about the potentially hazardous conditions they were enduring while trying to enter and exit their driveways.  Specifically, larger trucks were having difficulty or were unable to negotiate the turning radius due to the proximity of the shoulder parked vehicles to the driveways.  After thorough investigations and traffic pattern observations by Road Services Division’s (RSD) traffic engineers, segments along the south 
side of NE 128th Street and east side of 139th Avenue NE were signed “No Parking Anytime” as allowed based on the Washington Model Traffic Ordinance as adopted by King County Code 46.04.010.

The parking problems subsequently shifted to the opposite side of the roadway.  In addition to complaints still being received from commuters and Sheriff Department deputies, RSD found that drivers parking on the road shoulder were causing the shoulder on the north side to erode and deteriorate.  RSD staff subsequently consulted with the King County Sheriff’s deputies from Precinct 2 (Kenmore) to consider implementing further restrictions.  Property owners along the north side of NE 128th Street and the west side of 139th Avenue NE also submitted letters and e-mails requesting that urgent corrective measures be implemented.  

A subsequent petition submitted by all of the impacted property owners requests that a “No Parking Anytime” zone be established at the following locations:

1. NE 128th Street, from 136th Avenue NE to NE 126th Place, north and south sides. 

2. NE 128th Street, from NE 126th Place to 139th Avenue NE, north side.

3. 139th Avenue NE, from NE 128th Street to Willows Road NE, west side. 

This ordinance would improve traffic and pedestrian safety along NE 128th Street and 139th Avenue NE.  Existing shoulder parking continues to damage the existing roadway and adjacent drainage ditches.  Parked vehicles restrict visibility for pedestrians walking along or crossing the street, especially the hairpin curve at 139th Avenue NE and NE 128th Street.  Littering and loitering problems have also been noted.

The new parking restrictions will require employees who currently drive to their Merit Financial worksite and park on NE 128th Street or 139th Avenue to explore other parking or commuting alternatives.  Merit Financial has been and will continue to offer shuttle service to a nearby parking facility as an option for its employees.  King County’s Department of Development and Environmental Services is currently initiating code enforcement action with Merit Financial since the current usage of the building may not be compliant with zoning requirements.  However, this ordinance is still necessary since the timeline for any enforcement action is currently unknown.

Since this safety concern has been prevalent for quite some time, it is my hope that this ordinance will be adopted by the County Council in order for the “No Parking Anytime” signs 
to be installed.  If you have any questions about this proposed ordinance, please contact Linda Dougherty, Division Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590.

I recommend that the King County Council adopts the ordinance.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:   Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director


   Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division (RSD), DOT


Paulette Norman, P.E., County Road Engineer, RSD, DOT
